
EXTENSIONS OF REMARKS

∑ This ‘‘bullet’’ symbol identifies statements or insertions which are not spoken by a Member of the Senate on the floor.

Matter set in this typeface indicates words inserted or appended, rather than spoken, by a Member of the House on the floor.

CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E51 January 23, 2012 

HONORING THE TOWN OF COLLINS 
FIRE DEPARTMENT ON THEIR 
120TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, it is my great 
honor to recognize The Town of Collins Fire 
Department on the occasion of their 120th an-
niversary. 

On September 29, 1892, the Town of Col-
lins residents took the initiative to fill a com-
munity need and formed their own fire depart-
ment made up of 26 men led by H.F. Clark. 
These men operated with minimal equipment, 
comprising of one hand drawn pumper. The 
Collins Center Volunteers didn’t have a fire 
house or regular meetings at the time and 
stored their pumper in the barn of D.W. Wood. 
But in 1902, the barn burned and the men 
acted by converting the former wagon shop of 
John Auwerter into a fire hall and town jail and 
thus, the Collins Center Volunteers finally had 
a home. The members hosted several meet-
ings and the fire company became much like 
a social club for the men in town. 

In 1922 the Collins Center Volunteers pur-
chased their first horse-drawn gasoline engine 
for $750.00 which helped them cover the ex-
tensive area. But even with new equipment, it 
was decided that the area was too great a 
challenge to cover for these men. So on April 
21, 1925, the Collins Fire Company was 
formed, and they drastically reduced their cov-
erage area while increasing fire protection. 

The transformation of the Fire Department 
continued as the Collins and Collins Center 
Fire Companies merged to become the Town 
of Collins Fire District along with the merge 
the Board of Fire Commissioners was created. 
The Fire Department would hold annual fund-
raisers to increase their budget and build their 
Department. 

Today, the firefighters train in numerous 
areas including firefighting pump operation, 
water supply, forestry fire, incident command, 
auto extrication, and search and rescue oper-
ations. The Fire Department has truly evolved 
over the years, and it could not have hap-
pened without the strong backing of such a vi-
brant, hard working community. 

It is with great pleasure that I stand today to 
honor the Town of Collins Fire Department on 
their 120th anniversary of serving and pro-
tecting the community. The Collins Center Vol-
unteer Fire Company has consistently an-
swered the call to service, whether as volun-
teers or as active reservists. It is my privilege 
to join with this fine organization on the 
evening of Saturday, January 21, 2012 and 
recognize the unwavering service of the Town 
of Collins Fire Company. 

CHARLIE BARR 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, it is 
with great pride and pleasure that I rise today 
to recognize the exceptional service and lead-
ership of Charles L. Bar III on his retirement 
from a long and successful career in Clay 
County, Missouri government. 

A graduate of the University of Missouri, 
Charlie served as Athletic Supervisor for the 
St. Joseph Parks and Recreation Department 
and was responsible for the management of 
numerous Buchanan county amenities and 
projects. In 1987, he became Clay County’s 
Assistant Director of Parks, Recreation, and 
Historic Sites, and supervised the enhance-
ment and construction of new recreational fa-
cilities. He also oversaw countless special 
functions, from races and concerts to historical 
site events. 

More recently, Charlie served as Assistant 
County Administrator, handling the oversight 
of purchasing activities and staff, and then be-
came the overall Director of Parks and Recre-
ation. There, he expertly managed over 5,000 
acres of park land, 34 miles of trail, a 7200- 
acre lake, and a large staff dedicated to as-
sisting Clay County citizens and maintaining 
the county’s public spaces. Finally, having 
spent the past few months as Interim County 
Administrator, Charlie retires after 34 years of 
outstanding service. 

Charlie’s hard work has not gone unrecog-
nized. A member of the Missouri Parks and 
Recreation Association, Charlie received the 
Fellow Award, the Association’s highest honor. 
He has also received Mizzou’s Eye of the 
Tiger alumni award and numerous recogni-
tions from the YMCA, the city of St. Joseph, 
and Clay County. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join 
with me in commending Charlie Barr for his 
dedicated service to the people of Clay Coun-
ty. I know Charlie’s colleagues, family and 
friends join with me in thanking him for his 
commitment to others and wishing him happi-
ness and good health in his retirement. 

f 

BLACK JANUARY 

HON. DAN BOREN 
OF OKLAHOMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. BOREN. Mr. Speaker, as a Co-Chair of 
the Congressional Azerbaijan Caucus, I note 
that January 20 marked the 22nd anniversary 
of an historic and tragic day in the history of 
the country of Azerbaijan. 

On the night of January 19, 1990, 26,000 
Soviet troops invaded the capital city of Baku 
and surrounding areas. As a result of this vio-
lent crackdown on the Azerbaijani people 

more than 130 innocent civilians died, 611 
were injured, 841 were arrested and many 
more were missing. This event remained in 
the history and in the minds of all the citizens 
as ‘‘Black January’’. 

This attack was an attempt to stop the inde-
pendence movement that was gaining mo-
mentum in Azerbaijan and to rescue the totali-
tarian regime, the rule of Communist Party, 
and the whole Soviet Union. However, this in-
vasion produced the opposite result. It further 
inflamed the national movement for independ-
ence in Azerbaijan and other Republics of the 
Soviet Union. In a resolution on January 22, 
1990, the Supreme Soviet of Azerbaijan SSR 
declared that the decree used by the Pre-
sidium of the Supreme Soviet of the USSR to 
impose emergency rule in Baku and military 
deployment constituted an act of aggression. 
This event is seen as the rebirth of the Azer-
baijan Republic. 

Popular pressure led the country to break 
away from Soviet rule and declare its inde-
pendence. On August 30, 1991, Azerbaijan’s 
Parliament adopted the Declaration on the 
Restoration of the State Independence of the 
Republic of Azerbaijan, and on October 18, 
1991, the Constitutional Act on the State Inde-
pendence of the Republic of Azerbaijan was 
approved. November 1991 marked the begin-
ning of international recognition of Azerbaijan’s 
independence. The United States was among 
the first nations to recognize independence of 
this young country. It established diplomatic 
relations with Azerbaijan on February 28, 
1992, and opened an embassy in Baku in 
March of that year. 

Today, Azerbaijan has developed into a 
thriving country with sustainable economic 
growth and developing democratic institutions. 
The United States and Azerbaijan are cooper-
ating on a broad range of issues and share a 
common vision for the future of the region and 
beyond. 

I encourage my colleagues to join with me 
today in standing with Azerbaijanis as they 
commemorate this tragedy. 

f 

THE 39TH ANNIVERSARY OF ROE 
V. WADE 

HON. MARTHA ROBY 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mrs. ROBY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the 39th anniversary of the monu-
mental court decision Roe v. Wade. 

Since legalizing abortion in 1973, approxi-
mately 50 million abortions have been per-
formed in the United States alone. Just today, 
over 4,000 babies will be aborted and over the 
course of 2012—1.4 million children in the 
United States will not be granted life. 

Mr. Speaker, I am unapologetically pro-life 
and am proud to be a member of the Pro-Life 
Caucus. I believe that the miracle of human 
life begins at the very moment of conception. 
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I also believe that every human being has the 
inherent right to life and that this right must be 
protected by law. As a woman, a wife, and a 
mother of two small children, I will continue to 
fight for the unborn as the Representative of 
Alabama’s Second Congressional District. 

I applaud my home state of Alabama in its 
admirable fight to protect human life. Alabama 
recently became the fifth state to pass a 
measure banning physicians from performing 
abortions after 20 weeks—which, according to 
research, is the point where unborn children 
can experience pain. I applaud the Alabama 
legislature for taking such a strong stance on 
abortion and protecting the unborn. 

I believe that I have an obligation to do ev-
erything in my power to fight for the unborn, 
prevent taxpayer money from funding abor-
tions, and to protect our democratic system 
from the encroachment of an all-powerful judi-
ciary. 

Mr. Speaker, today is a time to celebrate 
the gift of life and mourn those whose lives 
were unjustly ended before birth. Let us use 
the 39th anniversary of Roe v. Wade as an 
occasion to reaffirm our beliefs and our vow to 
fight for the life of every child. 

f 

HONORING FIRE CHIEF ANTHONY 
BEDNARZ FOR HIS RETIREMENT 
AFTER 50 YEARS OF SERVICE 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Fire Chief Anthony Bednarz upon his 
retirement after 50 years of service to the resi-
dents of Western Springs and Riverside, Illi-
nois, two villages in my district. He retired on 
December 31, 2011. These two villages are, 
and always will be, safer thanks to his efforts. 

The seeds of Chief Bednarz’s career were 
planted at a young age, since his father 
served as a firefighter as well. Thinking that 
he wanted to avoid firefighting, Chief Bednarz 
entered the United States Army where he 
served honorably. After his discharge, he 
changed his mind and joined the Riverside 
Fire Department in 1961. He knew almost im-
mediately that he wanted to be a leader within 
the department and took classes to be one of 
the first to earn a degree in Fire Science from 
the College of DuPage. 

Over the years, Chief Bednarz gained the 
respect of his peers and eventually became 
Fire Chief of the Riverside Fire Department in 
1976—a position he would hold for the next 
30 years. The Riverside Fire Department is 
one of the most progressive and effective in 
the area thanks to the leadership of Chief 
Bednarz. He was pivotal in modernizing the 
department’s building and rolling stock. He 
also coordinated the Riverside emergency 
medical response system in the 1970s. 

Chief Bednarz left the Riverside Fire Depart-
ment five years ago to join the Western 
Springs Fire Department where he helped 
make improvements and guided the construc-
tion of a new building for the fire department. 

Chief Bednarz has touched countless lives 
as a firefighter, manager, and mentor. He will 

be missed as a veteran firefighter and we are 
all sad to see him go. But it is a happy time 
for his family, as his retirement will give him 
more time to enjoy with his wife, Marianne, his 
children, Krista, Lisa, Charles, and Paula, and 
his grandchildren. I thank Fire Chief Anthony 
Bednarz for his career of service and I wish 
him a long and happy retirement. 

f 

HONORING RACHEL COLLETT 

HON. THADDEUS G. McCOTTER 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. MCCOTTER. Mr. Speaker, today I rise 
to honor and acknowledge the extraordinary 
life and decidedly courageous outlook of Ra-
chel Collett upon her graduation from Livonia 
Churchill High School. 

On January 13, 2012, Rachel, resplendent 
in her red cap and gown, rose from her wheel-
chair and walked across the stage to accept 
her high school diploma. After ceremoniously 
moving the tassel from right to left, she trium-
phantly tossed her cap into the air as family, 
friends and school officials applauded. 

Rachel Collett has taught much more than 
she has learned. She was diagnosed with 
osteosarcoma at the age of 11 and though 
since the initial diagnosis she has been con-
stantly been in some form of treatment but 
never remission, she has never let the disease 
define her. Rather, she focused on living and 
determined to schedule her treatment around 
life and not life around her treatment. She has 
resolved to make every moment worth remem-
bering. Rachel was earned a Livonia Rotary 
Service Award, earned college credits while in 
high school, coached middle school 
cheerleading squads and was a member of 
the Churchill High School varsity cheerleading 
squad until this school year. She attended 
classes until October 2011 when the debili-
tating pain made it impossible to continue. 
Even then, the indomitable Miss Collett contin-
ued her schoolwork at home. 

Rachel Collett is a remarkable young 
woman who reminds us longevity is never 
promised in this life. She has accepted what 
is and is determined to live the days God has 
given her striving to accomplish the goals she 
has set for herself. What we take for granted 
she fights for the opportunity to achieve. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my honor and absolute 
privilege to recognize this incredibly inspiring 
young woman. For all she has endured, Ra-
chel Collett still embraces life with an irre-
pressible smile. I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the incomparable light she is to 
all who know her and in thanking her for all 
she has brought to our community and our 
country. Shine on, Rachel. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF SHIRLEY LEVINE 

HON. HOWARD L. BERMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. BERMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise to mark 
the loss of a titan of education in Los Angeles, 

Shirley Levine, who passed away on January 
9, 2012. The entire Los Angeles community 
suffered a great loss in her passing. 

Shirley Levine served as an educator in the 
LA Unified School District before founding the 
Abraham Joshua Heschel School in 1972. En-
couraged by several local leaders, such as 
Rabbi Harold Schulweis and Mark Lainer, 
Shirley laid the groundwork for a school that 
would fuse humanistic values, a love of Juda-
ism, and unparalleled secular studies. She 
originally opened the school in North Holly-
wood, CA, but Heschel quickly outgrew facili-
ties at Adat An El and Valley Beth Shalom 
synagogues, among other locations, and the 
school eventually found a permanent home in 
Northridge, CA. As noted by Rabbi Jan Gold-
stein, the rabbi-in-residence during Heschel 
Day School’s early years, each institution was 
forever impacted by Shirley’s vision and pas-
sion. 

As Heschel’s Congressman during the 
1980s and 1990s, I watched the school ma-
ture into a powerful source of moral strength 
in the San Fernando Valley community, with 
thousands of roots that trace back to Shirley’s 
instruction and guidance. I have seen these 
roots firsthand—many of my constituents are 
current students and graduates of Heschel, as 
are some of my staff and close family friends. 
I can see Shirley’s legacy through the activism 
and Jewish vitality of these individuals. 

One graduate related to me stories of week-
ly Sabbath gatherings in every classroom at 
Heschel, and how meaningful it was to mark 
that day each week with peers. The week had 
an anchor, with the Sabbath as the focus. 
That epitomizes Shirley’s approach—she cre-
ated an institution with a warm, welcoming en-
vironment, one imbued with Jewish and hu-
manistic values. I am also aware that many 
graduates credit Shirley for making them the 
person they are today, especially those who 
spent an inordinate amount of time for discipli-
nary reasons in Shirley’s office. Shirley’s son, 
Darren, stated during Shirley’s eulogy that his 
mother’s lasting message is: ‘‘Be passionate 
about what you do, treat others with compas-
sion, and take actions to make the world a 
better place.’’ I am inspired by the passion in 
which Shirley led her life; I am mindful of the 
compassion she imbued in her students; and 
I am grateful to Shirley for indeed making our 
community a better place. 

My condolences go out to Shirley’s hus-
band, Arnold; children Mark, Darren and 
Marci; and the entire Heschel family. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. STEVE KING 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 23, 2012 

Mr. KING of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 947 I was detained while attempting to 
reach the house floor to cast my vote. 

Had I been present, I would have voted, 
‘‘yea.’’ 
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